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January 04, 2016 
 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Sacramento District 
Isabella Lake Dam Safety Modification Study 
1325 J Street, Room 1513 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
By email:  isabella@usace.army.mil   
  nancy.h.sandburg@usace.army.mil 
 
Re: Isabella Lake Dam Safety Modification Plan - Draft SEA#3 
 
 Dear United States Army Corps of Engineers, 
 
 Kern River Boaters is an all-volunteer, non-governmental organization 
advocating for the interests of recreational whitewater boaters in the Kern River 
drainage. We would like to take this opportunity to comment on your November 
2015 draft Supplemental Environmental Assessment #3 (“SEA3”) for the 
Isabella Dam project.  
 

1.  The Project’s Direct Adverse Impact on Whitewater Boating 
 
 Contrary to the SEA3 finding at page 13, the Corps’ Isabella project 
directly results in an adverse impact upon whitewater recreation, specifically as 
to the 2021 summer boating season on the Kern below the reservoir. The project 
imposes a cap on the reservoir’s storage capacity at 72,237 acre-feet that will be 
lifted in “early Spring” 2021.1 As a direct result of this cap, there will be a 

                                            
1  October 2012 USACE Final Environmental Impact Statement at pp. 2-5, 

2-10, 2-13, 2-24, 3-16, 3-30. The Corps has stated it cannot provide a 
more accurate date than “early Spring.” The November 17, 2014 USACE 
Project Schedule, shown at the Corps’ November 21, 2014 meeting in 
Kernville, indicated the restriction would be lifted on June 01, 2021. The 
Corps has since indicated this later date was in error.  



fraction of the average water available for river flows in the Summer 2021. 
  
 According to government agency data, over the last 50 years storage in the 
Isabella reservoir has averaged 204,827 acre-feet on April 01 and 302,904 acre-
feet on June 01. When the pool restriction is lifted in early Spring 20212, storage 
will necessarily be at or below 72,237 acre-feet. Given the mandate that 30,000 
acre-feet remain stored in the reservoir at all times for lake recreation, only 
42,237 acre-feet would be available for river flows. The reservoir will 
accordingly hold 24% or less of its historical average of useable storage in early 
Spring 2021. There have never been boatable flows on the lower Kern at this 
level of storage. Nor is there any guarantee that inflows from that season's 
snowmelt would be released at boatable levels as opposed to being used to fill 
the artificially depleted reservoir. By restricting the reservoir to 24% of its 
historical average the project directly threatens the 2021 boating season below 
the reservoir.  
 
 Construction delays pose an additional direct threat to whitewater boating. 
If there were just two months of delay and the Corps lifted the pool restriction on 
June 01, 2021, the reservoir would be at or below 15% of its usable historical 
average, and that season’s snowpack would have been substantially depleted. 
There would be no summer 2021 whitewater season on the Kern below the 
reservoir, and perhaps no 2022 season, either, should the winter following the 
pool restriction provide a minimal snowpack.  
 
 The Corps also avers that whitewater flows belong to the jurisdiction of 
the Watermaster, not the Corps. (SEA3 at p. 13.) But the Corps owns the 
reservoir, operates the dam, and is the ultimate authority governing the release or 
storage of water through its water control manual. On its website the Corps 
recognizes its reservoir provides “recreational benefits.” It is the Corps’ statutory 
duty to mitigate the adverse impacts its projects render on recreation, and it has 
authority to pursue one of the two remedies below.  

 
2.  Provide Whitewater Releases in the Summer of 2021 

 
 In its January 2015 comments to the Corps, Kern River Boaters sketched a 
proposal for whitewater releases from the reservoir for weekends and holidays 

                                                                                                                                
 
2   Represented in this discussion as April 01, ten days after the start of 

Spring. 



from June 01, 2021 through Labor Day weekend of that year.3 The proposal 
sought to afford the Watermaster wide discretion as to both instantaneous flows 
and longer-range considerations of daily and weekly flows while still providing a 
“bubble” on weekends and holidays for boaters to enjoy. This proposal is not the 
only way in which the Corps could satisfy its obligation to mitigate the effects of 
its project — a project that in the long run confers great private benefit to the 
water rights holders by allowing them to time-shift the delivery of water into 
times of peak demand. But the proposal seeks to minimize its effects on the 
water rights holders by operating on only a couple dozen days in 2021 and 
providing the Watermaster full flexibility to determine water delivery on weekly, 
daily, and, with a modicum of planning, instantaneously not only on the days 
uncovered by the proposal but on days calling for a whitewater bubble. Kern 
River Boaters remains open to other proposals that might involve fewer 
operational days, a lower whitewater baseline, and even a conditional 
dependence on the snowpack received in the Winter of 2020-2021. Kern River 
Boaters intends to pursue all available avenues necessary to ensure that the 
Corps’ project’s adverse effect is mitigated. The Corps may have contractually 
ceded its discretion to control releases under normal circumstances to the 
Watermaster, but these are not normal circumstances — and the Corps cannot 
use a contract to evade its statutory obligation to mitigate the adverse effects of 
its project.  
 

3.  Decommission The Borel Hydroproject 
 
 In its January 2015 comments to the Corps, Kern River Boaters strongly 
supported the Corps’ efforts to decommission the Borel hydroproject given the 
large costs associated with erecting a new, seismically friendly Borel Canal 
intake. Kern River Boaters takes this opportunity to point out that should the 
Corps successfully pursue this path, the Corps would also free itself of the 
obligation to mitigate the adverse effects of its project on whitewater boaters 
because decommissioning Borel would remove those effects — Borel is the sole 
cause of the 72,237 acre-feet pool restriction in 2020-2021. To this end, Kern 
River Boaters urges the Corps to pursue a strong eminent domain strategy in its 
negotiations with Southern California Energy and see them to a fruitful 
conclusion. When fully operational, the Borel hydroproject creates only 12 
megawatts of power. And given the contingencies of water availability and 
                                            
3  “For a six-hour period on weekends and holidays, the Watermaster would 

release flows amounting to 250% of the trailing five-day average outflow 
from the reservoir, or 1,500 cfs, whichever is lower.” (KRB JAN2015 
Comments at p. 4.)  



operational maintenance, the Borel project is not always at full operational status: 
over the last 30 years for which public data is available (1985-2014), the Borel 
project has produced an average of less than 7.2 megawatts of energy. The Borel 
intake presently constitutes a seismic weak point in the dam posing an incredibly 
dangerous risk to the public at large. In light of these facts — and what appear to 
be the large costs and engineering challenges associated with erecting a new 
Borel Canal intake — Kern River Boaters supports the Corps taking strong 
efforts towards decommissioning the Borel hydroproject and obviating the need 
for a new Borel intake.  
 

4.  Raise the November 01 Storage Limit 
 
 Kern River Boaters would like to conclude by again noting the Corps 
requires the Watermaster to draw down storage in the reservoir below 170,000 
acre-feet by November 01 every year to provide the reservoir adequate capacity 
for winter storm flood control. The Corps’ Isabella project will be raising the 
height of the dam by 16 feet. Although the project will not be authorizing an 
increase in the reservoir’s storage capacity — and Kern River Boaters is not 
suggesting general storage be raised — the elevation of the dam in the current 
project radically increases the system’s capacity for flood control. Kern River 
Boaters believes the increase in flood control capacity should be accompanied by 
an increase of the November 01 flood control storage limit to a level above 
200,000 acre-feet. This will afford the Watermaster greater flexibility to time-
shift the release of stored water from wet years to drought years.   
 
 Thank you for including our views in your deliberations on this project.  
 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
        
 
      // s // BHD 

——————————— 
Brett Harding Duxbury 
Director 
Kern River Boaters 


